## Mawdsley, Edwin

From: Gwyn Church

**Sent:** 09 June 2021 16:50 **To:** M25 Junction 28

**Subject:** Deadline 8 - Gardens of Peace

Follow Up Flag: Follow up Flag Status: Flagged

Categories: Deadline

## Dear Sir / Madam

In respect of Deadline 8 and in response to Action Point 14 following the Issue Specific Hearing 3, please see below Gardens of Peace Statement in relation to the progress of the Tri-party Agreement. Whilst it was the intention that the below statement was to be a joint statement submitted by the Applicant on behalf of Gardens of Peace, Cadent Gas and the Applicant, the relevant parties have not been able to agree on the omission of the strikethrough red text below. Gardens of Peace requested to have the strikethrough red text removed as the original temporary drainage solution was not agreed. As per the submission submitted at Deadline 8, on behalf on Gardens of Peace, to date no proposal which meets the operational requirements of the cemetery and is acceptable to the Trustees has been identified. Whilst Gardens of Peace continue to be willing to work with the Applicant to find a suitable solution, it is not clear how the Applicant's Scheme will be deliverable without a privately agreed solution. The red text below is text that Gardens of Peace has added to the original statement which was initially prepared by the Applicant.

-

As the ExA is aware, Highways England is currently negotiating a tri-party agreement with Gardens of Peace and Cadent Gas Limited. The purpose of the agreement is to capture in a legally binding agreement the arrangements that have been developed between the parties with a view to minimising the effects of the DCO scheme on the development and use of the Gardens of Peace as a Muslim cemetery. It is necessary for Cadent to divert a high pressure gas pipeline (part of which already runs through the Gardens of Peace site) for the purposes of the DCO scheme within an area that will in due course form part of the new cemetery.

The draft agreement relates to freehold land owned by the Gardens of Peace, namely plots 1/8 and 1/8a as shown on the current DCO land plans (**REP5-002**). As the ExA will recall originally the land required by Highways England within the site formed one plot, namely Plot 1/8 (**APP-005**). As a result of the discussions between the parties the land plans were changed and Plot 1/8 was split into two plots (1/8 and 1/8a) as Highways England was able to reduce substantially the amount of land over which it would require permanent rights in connection with the diversion works. The remainder of the plot would only be needed in order to carry out the works and so was made subject to possession rights only on account of application change request number 4.

The draft agreement also relates to a small area of land adjoining Plot 1/8a needed for use by the Gardens of Peace for temporary car parking whilst the DCO works are being carried out. This area is outside the draft Order limits.

The draft agreement provides for the Gardens of Peace to carry out its works to create the new cemetery, provided that Highways England and Cadent Gas will be able to enter and use the land it needs on or after a specified date. The agreement remains subject to contract and until it is agreed, the negotiations are without prejudice to the representations made on behalf of Gardens of Peace in the DCO process.

As part of the discussions, a number of matters have been agreed between the parties, working co-operatively, including:

- Highways England and Cadent Gas will provide advance notice of their intention to enter the land and agree to a schedule of condition being prepared for the area to be used for the works.
- The parties have agreed that Cadent Gas and Gardens of Peace will enter into an easement following completion of the Cadent diversion works. The purpose of the easement is to protect the diverted pipeline in the long term

- Gardens of Peace is assured that no prospective burial places will be permanently rendered unavailable on account of the DCO works, as they have been designed accordingly, including Cadent accepting a restrictive limit of deviation (contrary to normal requirements) such that this assurance can be given (see the works plans (**REP6-003**).
- Gardens of Peace has agreed to grant Highways England and Cadent Gas a licence over the land needed for the temporary car park which is outside of the Order limits. Highways England has also confirmed that it will seek the requisite planning permission for the temporary car park
- The parties have agreed upon various mitigations measures under the proposed arrangements including that Cadent will only use the service entrance in connection with works as it would not be appropriate for the main cemetery access to be used. Further, Gardens of Peace will be able access and use the temporary internal roads within the Cadent work site in order to be able to reach an area where spoil in connection with the cemetery operation will be stored pending it being taken off site. Certain materials will be used in constructing temporary roads and for the temporary car park to protect the ground. The work site will be appropriately fenced off and this is detailed in the agreed a draft plan.

Although good progress has been made, a number of issues remain outstanding including:

- Timing issues. Gardens of Peace wish to complete the cemetery development prior to Highways England entering on the land. It has been agreed that Highways England and Cadent Gas may enter plots 1/8 and 1/8a after 1 April 2021. However, Highways England and Cadent Gas need access earlier in order to prepare for the works, including works for the benefit of Gardens of Peace such as appropriate fencing. The date for early works is yet to be agreed (Highways England has suggested 1 March 2022 in the latest draft). The parties are also seeking to ensure that the schedule of condition accurately captures the state of Plots 1/8 and 1/8a prior to the diversion works commencing.
- Temporary drainage. Cadent Gas and Gardens of Peace have had discussions about drainage from the works site which Cadent Gas had understood was agreed. Highways England understands that Gardens of Peace has recently raised concerns regarding the previously agreed solution, on the basis of allowing water to run off is reluctant to allow water to run-off into the nearby wooded area which is outside the works area and which may be used for infant burials. Unfortunately there appears to be no practicable alternative to the works site being drained in this way. This matter therefore needs to be resolved between the parties in some way but an alternative option does not appear to be available at this late stage.
- Various details in relation to some of the mitigation measures need to be settled.
- On the question of trees on land owned by TfL on the A12, Highways England cannot undertake not to remove or otherwise deal with them. They are not affected by the DCO scheme but some are affected by the NMU scheme that has recently been approved by Highways England under its designated funds scheme. The position is explained in Highways England's note of ISH3 at REP7-018, paragraph 6.1.20, with post hearing note.

Highways England expects and hopes that these matters can readily be resolved and the agreement made prior to the close of examination. Gardens of Peace share that hope that the agreement is made prior to close examination.

I would be grateful if you could please confirm receipt of this email.

Yours faithfully

Gwyn

Gwyn Church BSc (Hons) MRICS FAAV Associate Compulsory Purchase



















Before printing, think about the environment

## LONDON COMMERCIAL DEVELOPMENT 2020 / 2021 CREDENTIALS



NOTICE: This email is intended for the named recipient only. It may contain privileged and confidential information. If you are not the intended recipient, notify the sender immediately and destroy this email. You must not copy, distribute or take action in reliance upon it. Whilst all efforts are made to safeguard emails, the Savills Group cannot guarantee that attachments are virus free or compatible with your systems and does not accept liability in respect of viruses or computer problems experienced. The Savills Group reserves the right to monitor all email communications through its internal and external networks.

For information on how Savills processes your personal data please see our privacy policy

Savills plc. Registered in England No 2122174. Registered office: 33 Margaret Street, London, W1G OJD.

Savills plc is a holding company, subsidiaries of which are authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA)

Savills (UK) Limited. A subsidiary of Savills plc. Registered in England No 2605138. Regulated by RICS. Registered office: 33 Margaret Street, London, W1G OJD.

Savills Advisory Services Limited. A subsidiary of Savills plc. Registered in England No 06215875. Regulated by RICS. Registered office: 33 Margaret Street, London, W1G 0JD.

Savills Commercial Limited. A subsidiary of Savills plc. Registered in England No 2605125. Registered office: 33 Margaret Street, London, W1G OJD.

Martel Maides Limited (trading as Savills). A subsidiary of Savills plc. Registered in Guernsey No. 18682. Registered office: 1 Le Truchot, St Peter Port, Guernsey GY1 1WD. Registered with the Guernsey Financial Services Commission. No. 57114.

We are registered with the Scottish Letting Agent Register, our registration number is LARN1902057.

Please note any advice contained or attached in this email is informal and given purely as guidance unless otherwise explicitly stated. Our views on price are not intended as a formal valuation and should not be relied upon as such. They are given in the course of our estate agency role. No liability is given to any third party and the figures suggested are in accordance with Professional Standards PS1 and PS2 of the RICS Valuation –Global Standards (incorporating the IVSC International Valuation Standards) effective from 31 January 2020 together, the "Red Book'.

Any advice attached is not a formal ("Red Book") valuation, and neither Savills nor the author can accept any responsibility to any third party who may seek to rely upon it, as a whole or any part as such. If formal advice is required this will be explicitly stated along with our understanding of limitations and purpose.

BEWARE OF CYBER-CRIME: Our banking details will not change during the course of a transaction. Should you receive a notification which advises a change in our bank account details, it may be fraudulent and you should notify Savills who will advise you accordingly.